
THREE RIVERS DISTRICT COUNCIL

At a meeting of the Sustainable Development, Planning and Transport Committee held in the Penn Chamber, Three Rivers House, Rickmansworth on Tuesday 14 March 2017 from 7.30pm to 8.51pm.  
Present:-
Councillors Stephen Giles-Medhurst (Lead Member, Economic Development, Sustainability and Transport), Martin Trevett (Lead Member, Housing, Planning and Strategic Schemes), David Coltman, Peter Getkahn, Paula Hiscocks, Angela Killick, Joan King, David Major and Kate Turner (Councillor Kate Turner joined the meeting at 7.40pm).
Officers:-      Geof Muggeridge, Director of Community and Environmental Services

Renato Messere, Head of Economic and Sustainable Development

Kimberley Rowley, Head of Regulatory Services

Kimberley Grout, Housing Services Manager

Katherine Frost, Sustainable Projects Officer  

Nigel Pollard, Section Head – Accountancy Financial Planning & Analysis

David Saunders, Project Manager, Major Projects

Helen Wailling, Committee Manager
Councillor Stephen Giles-Medhurst in the Chair
SD39/16
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies were received from Councillor Steve Drury and Councillor Ty Harris. 
SD40/16
MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on 17 January 2017 were confirmed as a correct record and were signed by the Chairmen. 
SD41/16
NOTICE OF OTHER BUSINESS

There was none.

The Chairmen had agreed a revised order of items for the meeting, and the Economic Development, Sustainability and Transport section of the meeting would now be taken first, directly after the service presentation.

SD42/16
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

None received.  
SD43/16
SERVICE PRESENTATION – ECONOMIC AND SUSTAINABLE DEVELOPMENT

The Head of Economic and Sustainable Development gave an overview of the Service.
ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT, SUSTAINABILITY AND TRANSPORT

SD44/16
HOME ENERGY CONSERVATION AUTHORITY (HECA) REPORT 2017-2019

Members were asked to approve a report which set out how Three Rivers District Council had progressed since the last Home Energy Conservation Act (HECA) report in 2015 and also set out actions and priorities for 2017-19.

Councillor Paula Hiscocks referred to the statement in the report that Three Rivers District had a lower than average level of fuel poverty.   The Sustainable Projects Officer said the level overall was lower than the national average but that there was a mix of levels within the District, including pockets of fuel poverty in affluent areas.  

Councillor Stephen Giles-Medhurst, duly seconded, moved the recommendations in the report.

Upon the motion being put to the Committee it was declared CARRIED, the voting being unanimous.


RESOLVED:


That the Home Energy Conservation Act (HECA) Progress Report 2017-19 as set  out in Appendix 1 be approved for submission to the Secretary of State and published on the Council’s website.

SD45/16
SERVICE PLANNING 2017-2020

This report enabled the Committee to comment on the Economic and Sustainable Development Service Plan for the three years commencing on 1 April 2017.   


Councillor Angela Killick referred to the risk of insufficient staff in the risk register, and noted that the ‘next milestone date’ of 21 February 2017 had passed. The Head of Economic and Sustainable Development said insufficient staff was a standard and ongoing risk for all service plans. There had been difficulty in recruiting planning officers, but there was no significant risk to the Council at this stage.

Councillor Stephen Giles-Medhurst, duly seconded, moved the recommendations in the report.


Upon the motion being put to the Committee it was declared CARRIED, the voting being unanimous.


RECOMMENDED TO COUNCIL:


That the Committee recommends the content of the Service Plan for Economic and Sustainable Development to Council at its meeting on 16 May 2017.
HOUSING, PLANNING AND STRATEGIC SCHEMES
SD46/16
BUDGET MONITORING – PERIOD 10 (JANUARY)


This report sought approval to a change in the Committee’s 2016 - 2020 medium-term financial plan.
Members then asked questions, and the following points were made:
· The capital underspend was due to a rephasing of monies to the next financial year, as many capital projects spanned a number of years. Further details were provided in Appendix 3.
· On the cycle schemes, £31, 670 had been rephased to the following year to cover projects on which feasibility studies were being carried out.
· Some footpaths were in bad condition. There was a maintenance programme of £20,000 over the next three years, although this would only cover Council-owned footpaths. 

· The revenue budget for Easy Let was high in the current year but forecast to be lower in following years. This was due to the Council currently having to pay rent shortfalls. A decision had been taken to discontinue the Easy Let service, and people had been moved out of the scheme in the current year. The figures would be reviewed by Finance.

· In regard to parking enforcement, the actual revenue budget for 2016/17 was higher than the forecast because there were outstanding invoices from Watford Borough Council which had not been received at Period 10. The figures should level out by the end of the financial year. 

· The land charges search fee income would not be achieved in the current financial year, partly due to a competitive market, with other outside providers. Search fee income had gone down across Hertfordshire, and slowed after the EU referendum result. Figures were generally stable, and the Council was still the main provider of searches.
· The homelessness budget was forecast to go down in 2019/20. This was based on the Council providing temporary accommodation itself. This would be achieved through capital expenditure in the capital programme to acquire buildings.

· It was noted that the three different building control budgets, would be merged into one budget heading in future years, called Herts Building Control Ltd (previously Broste Rivers). 

Councillor Angela Killick asked where the decision in regard to the change in car park charges had been taken. The Section Head, Accountancy Financial Planning & Analysis, said Policy and Resources Committee had agreed on 23 January 2017 that a decision on any change to the free parking time and the possibility of any charging for short term off street parking in Rickmansworth form part of the budget making process. The budget had then been agreed at Council on 21 February 2017, and the charges agreed had been one hour free parking and a charge for the second hour of £1. 

Councillor Martin Trevett, duly seconded, moved the recommendations in the report.


Upon the motion being put to the Committee it was declared CARRIED, the voting being 6 For, 0 Against and 3 Abstentions.


RECOMMENDED TO COUNCIL:



That the following Sustainable Development, Planning and Transport Committee’s revenue and capital budget variations be approved and incorporated into the three-year medium-term financial plan:-

	Variance
	2016/17

£
	2017/18

£
	2018/19

£
	2019/20

£

	 Revenue 
	(7,000)
	0
	0
	0

	 Capital
	(242,420)
	222,420
	0
	0


SD47/16
COPPERMILL LOCK CONSERVATION AREA APPRAISAL REPORT
This report was to consider the adoption of the Coppermill Lock Conservation Area Appraisal and its use as a material consideration in the determination of planning applications.   

Hillingdon Borough Council had received funding to carry out the appraisal, but this funding had only been for their part of the area and had not included the area inside Three Rivers District.

Councillor Martin Trevett, duly seconded, moved the recommendation in the report.

Upon the motion being put to the Committee it was declared CARRIED, the voting being unanimous.


RESOLVED:


That   the Sustainable Development, Planning and Transport Committee approve the Coppermill Lock Conservation Area Appraisal for adoption and that it be used as a material consideration in the determination of planning applications.

SD48/16
INTRODUCTION OF A TRAFFIC REGULATION ORDER FOR THE HENBURY WAY TEMPORARY CAR PARK, SOUTH OXHEY, HERTS 


This report detailed the proposed introduction of a Traffic Regulation Order (TRO) for the new temporary car park in Henbury Way South Oxhey, which had been provided as part of the South Oxhey Initiative (SOI).  Members were requested to consider the TRO proposal.

Councillor Joan King asked where commuters would park when the Station Approach car park was closed. She said there were current issues in the temporary car park already due to contractors’ vans using it. When Station Approach car park was shut, there was a risk that the shops there would suffer from a lack of customers. Councillor Joan King said the provisions for the TRO at Henbury Way car park should be for instance, 9am to 4pm, or 8am to 5pm. This would allow residents to park there overnight. There should also be a provision in the TRO that during the hours of operation agreed, no return was allowed within two hours, to avoid commuters parking there.  She said she would be against any suggestion of charging for the car park, as this would mean that people would choose to shop elsewhere. 

Councillor Paula Hiscocks said if charging in car parks was being applied in Rickmansworth, it was only fair that this should be rolled out across the District, and this should be looked at in the future.


Councillor Stephen Giles-Medhurst, seconded by Councillor Martin Trevett, moved recommendations a) and b) in the report, but with the amendment that the provisions be 8.30am to 6.30pm (in line with other hours of restrictions in car parks in the District) with a maximum of four hours parking, and no return within two hours.

The Head of Regulatory Services advised there was potential for displacement parking if this was agreed.

Councillor Joan King requested that the two recommendations be voted upon separately.


Councillor Stephen Giles-Medhurst, seconded by Councillor Martin Trevett, moved recommendation a) in the report, but with the amendment that the provisions be 8.30am to 6.30pm (in line with other hours of restrictions in car parks in the District) with a maximum of four hours parking, and no return within two hours.

Upon the motion being put to the Committee it was declared CARRIED, the voting being unanimous.


Councillor Stephen Giles-Medhurst, seconded by Councillor Martin Trevett, then moved recommendation b) in the report.


Upon the motion being put to the Committee it was declared CARRIED, the voting being 8 For, 1 Against, and 0 Abstentions.


RESOLVED:

a) To implement a TRO with the provisions being 8.30am to 6.30pm (in line with other hours of restrictions in car parks in the District) with a maximum of four hours parking, and no return within two hours.
b)
That Members consider future restrictions for this car park with a view to introducing charges especially for long-term parking and that this decision is delegated to the DCES in consultation with the Lead Member and local Ward Members, and following a presentation of the risks and issues to the Parking Services Member Working Party.
SD49/16
PROCUREMENT OF NEW PARKING ENFORCEMENT CONTRACT – ONGOING INVESTIGATION
This report provided an update to Committee of officer investigations into a new parking enforcement contract with Hertsmere Borough Council (HBC).  It also asked the Committee to consider a number of aspects of the parking enforcement service to determine what Councillors wanted the future parking enforcement service to look like.

  

Members made the following comments:
· It was absolutely vital that there was a traffic engineer presence at Three Rivers District Council, even one day a week, to meet with Ward Members.
· The current parking manager had commented that they were under-resourced on Civil Enforcement Officers (CEOs). More CEOs were therefore needed, e.g. six. The CEOs should work on their own rather than in pairs.

· In regard to the hours of operation for the CEOs, why was a daily morning briefing needed? This would mean that the CEOs were unavailable at school drop –off time. Could the briefing be held weekly?

· The contract should have break clauses. The current contract with Watford Borough Council was for 10 years, which was a long contract. However most capital investment contracts were now about that length. Five years was too short a period to invest in technology and receive payback. There should be clearly defined performance thresholds which could be enforced. 

· Which staff members would be involved in TUPE arrangements? 
· The Committee should take the final decisions on the contract, and this should be reflected in recommendation 10.2. If necessary, an extraordinary meeting of the Committee could be called. 
· A separate issue was the Council’s inability to enforce restrictions on verge parking and parking on yellow lines, due to CEOs having to wait before issuing a ticket. This was due to national legislation and observational period guidance. Advice received from other Councils confirmed this approach.


The Head of Regulatory Services said the following:

· The reason for the recommendation for delegation was to avoid delay in the process due to the timings of scheduled committee meetings. The aim was to have the draft specification ready by late April 2017.
· She would contact all Councillors to ask for their views on the specification.

· Currently the Traffic Engineer and the Written Representations Officer were employed directly by TRDC. Hertsmere BC had suggested they would incorporate these roles in the new contract. If this happened, it could be stipulated that the Traffic Engineer should work at TRDC offices for a minimum of one day a week. TUPE arrangements had not yet been clarified, but could include the CEOs.

· The remit of the Written Representations Officer had expanded significantly over the last 10 years. Retaining local knowledge was important.

· The current contract contained key performance indicators (KPIs) which were based on national standards, and KPIs could be incorporated into the new contract.

· The contract needed to have the flexibility to respond to ‘hotspots’ or special events.
· Increasing the number of CEOs would increase the contract cost. [post meeting note: further to Members’ comments at Committee regarding Civil Enforcement Officers (CEOs) working in pairs, the Head of Regulatory Services has advised the Parking Services Manager of Members‘ concerns.  She has been advised that currently CEOs may be working in pairs due to training.  Indigo, the Service Provider, has recently recruited a number of new staff and these are currently undergoing training by working with experienced CEOs.]
· Education and compliance needed to be addressed as well as enforcement.
· The contract would be based on the current requirements in the District, with some flexibility built in, for changes. 


Councillor Martin Trevett, duly seconded, moved the recommendations in the report, with the following amendments:

· That the outsourcing of the whole parking enforcement service take place including all enquiries and management and issue of permits and to include aspects of the parking service such as the Traffic Engineer;
· That further decisions on the specification for the Parking Enforcement service be delegated to the DCES in consultation with the Lead Member. Final decision on the award of the contract and terms of the contract to be discussed at Sustainable Development, Planning and Transport Committee.
· That Members suggest any further aspects of the future parking enforcement service that require consideration, such as but not limited to:


a) The number of CEOs and methods of deployment to be determined by the new Service Provider to ensure appropriate levels of deployment and coverage with ability to increase in the future as required or for special events/requests


b) Flexibility in deployment of CEOs to ensure CEO deployment hours are maintained during periods of absence


c) Hours of service to be determined by the new Service Provider to ensure appropriate levels of coverage with ability to respond to requests for occasional out of hours/special events.


d) Civic Ambassador role of CEOs but to also include investigation of the ability of the CEOs to issue Notices under Environmental and Anti Social Behaviour legislation.


e) Further consideration of KPIs in accordance with good practice recommended by the British Parking Association.

            f) Length of contract with specialist input

           g) Investigation of advertising on P&D tickets
        h) Use of technology in the service as part of the specification discussions but including the capacity to have virtual permits

· That an update report be brought to Committee in June 2017.


Upon the motion being put to the Committee it was declared CARRIED, the voting being unanimous.


RESOLVED:

· That the outsourcing of the whole parking enforcement service take place including all enquiries and management and issue of permits and to include aspects of the parking service such as the Traffic Engineer;
· That further decisions on the specification for the Parking Enforcement service be delegated to the DCES in consultation with the Lead Member. Final decision on the award of the contract and terms of the contract to be discussed at Sustainable Development, Planning and Transport Committee.
· That Members suggest any further aspects of the future parking enforcement service that require consideration, such as but not limited to:

 
a) The number of CEOs and methods of deployment to be determined by the new Service Provider to ensure appropriate levels of deployment and coverage with ability to increase in the future as required or for special events/requests


b) Flexibility in deployment of CEOs to ensure CEO deployment hours are maintained during periods of absence


c) Hours of service to be determined by the new Service Provider to ensure appropriate levels of coverage with ability to respond to requests for occasional out of hours/special events.


d) Civic Ambassador role of CEOs but to also include investigation of the ability of the CEOs to issue Notices under Environmental and Anti Social Behaviour legislation.


e) Further consideration of KPIs in accordance with good practice recommended by the British Parking Association.

            f) Length of contract with specialist input

           g) Investigation of advertising on P&D tickets
        h) Use of technology in the service as part of the specification discussions but including the capacity to have virtual permits

· That an update report be brought to Committee in June 2017.

SD50/16
SERVICE PLANNING 2017-2020


This report enabled the Committee to comment on the Community Services (Housing) Service Plan and the Regulatory Services Service Plan for the three years commencing on 1 April 2017.   


Councillor Martin Trevett, duly seconded, moved the recommendations in the report.


Upon the motion being put to the Committee it was declared CARRIED, the voting being unanimous.


RECOMMENDED TO COUNCIL:


That the Committee recommends the content of the Service Plans for Community Services (Housing) and Regulatory Services to Council at its meeting on 16 May 2017.

SD51/16
WORK PROGRAMME

Members considered the current work programme.

The following items to be added:
· Update report on Civil Enforcement Contract specification - June 2017.


RESOLVED:-



Subject to the comments above that the work programme be noted.
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